Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association

Regular Meeting Minutes

January 4, 2001

P.C.F.D. #12

1. Call to Order
The January 4, 2001 meeting of the Pierce County Fire Chiefs Association was called to order by Association President Dan Packer at 9:15 a.m.  Those in attendance were:  Steve Bailey, PCDEM; Bob Black, PCFD #5; Larry Claiborne, PCFD #5; Jake Doty, PCFD #20; Gary Franz, PCFD #16; Dic Gribbon, PSCAA; Pete Holtman, PCFD #8; Ron Hoyt, CPFR; James Jaques, Milton; Joe Linzalone, Anderson Island; Andy McAfee, RF&R; John McDonald, EPF&R; Dan Packer, EPFR; Alan Predmore, Buckley Fire; Ed Reed, PCDEM; John Sinclair, CPFR; Michael Smith, PCFD #26; Dick Steinmetz, PCFD #12; Dave Wakefield, EPF&R; and Recorder Denise Menge.

2. Flag Salute
Joe Linzalone led the flag salute.

Dan Packer thanked Dick Steinmetz for opening his station for the meeting today.  He and the past president, Larry Claiborne, were talking the other day regarding the changes going on all around us.  He felt it would be a good idea to go around the room and everyone do some self introductions.  Instead of just giving your name, rank and serial number, give where you are from, your years of service, where you were from previously, and something unique about your department, etc.

At this time the agenda was amended to welcome the guest speaker, Jeff Zechlin from the Washington Survey and Rating Bureau.  Jeff distributed handouts (copy attached).  Basically what he does is insurance rating.  He didn’t include the grading scale in the handouts, however, if anyone is interested in receiving a copy, please contact him and he would be glad to send it to you.  There are two kinds of grading:  Class 8 and higher which are those areas with no water, a fire truck and some people; and Class 7 or lower which are those with water, fire trucks, etc.  The first thing looked at is the fire risk, then coming up with the required fire flow for the building.  This is then averaged.  Use the required fire flow guide 1974.  There is a 25-35% maximum credit for sprinklered buildings.  The fire flow requirement for city or county is looked at and at specific areas in the city or county.  They are trying to get down to a 10 year frequency, however, there is only himself and one other person covering the entire state.  Until about 10 years ago, they were just inspecting upon requests they received.

President Packer thanked Jeff not only for being here at the meeting, but for the service provided.

3. Approval of Minutes
It was moved and seconded to approve the November 2, 2000 minutes.  MOTION CARRIED.  Dan Packer stated there was no December meeting due to the Banquet.  It was a good and fun evening and a well done to those that  put it together.

4. Treasurer’s Report
Bob Black reported that he has not received the bank statement yet this month so he has been unable to reconcile the account.  As of November 30, 2000 we had $10,063.75.  The December statement has not been received yet.  For year end we will have $10,095.77 except for the interest earned.  He will give a complete December report at the next meeting.

Bob reported that an Audit Committee needs to be put together.  1999 and 2000 needs to be audited.  Dan Packer asked if there were any volunteers?  Gary Franz volunteered his Administrative Manager and himself.  Gary will contact Wayne Weinholz to see if he would be interested as well since he was on the last committee that performed an audit.

Bob also reported that he needs to do some research in regards to the Taxpayer ID # for the Association.  He has been contacted twice now by different agencies stating that the taxpayer ID number they received is incorrect.

5. Correspondence
Nothing at this time.

6. Guest Speakers
See above.

7. Amercian Red Cross
Nothing at this time.

8. Department of Emergency Management
Steve Bailey reported that John Batiste, Captain for WSP Tacoma Office, is a candidate for Chief of Patrol and is looking for support.  Steve has written a letter to the Governor for support.  He is a man with great integrity, a family man, and a great man for the job.  He has a commitment to emergency planning.  Steve made a motion for the Association to write a letter to Governor Locke supporting John Batiste for Chief of WA State Patrol.  Andy McAfee seconded the motion.  MOTION CARRIED.

Steve stated he would like to announce that they hired Jody Woodcock from the Executive’s Office as a Public Educator.  She will be based out of the Fire Marshals Office.  She will be used to enhance public education in Pierce County, especially in those districts that don’t have any kind of public education in place.

PCDEM used to report to the County Executive.  As of last Friday he was informed that he now reports directly to the Sheriff.  All he knows at this point in time.  With permission from the President, he would like to invite the Sheriff  to the next meeting.  Permission granted.

9. EMS
Nothing at this time.

10. Fire Marshal
Wayne is out ill today.  Someone stated that he is back to work today, but very busy and unable to make the meeting today.  John McDonald reported that nation-wide there is a change in code enforcement.  There may be some discussion on this issue at the NFPA conference.  This is the 3rd year of cycle for state codes.  The building officials have finally realized that they need the fire service involved.  This may allow for us to have some more input on this issue.  The State Fire Marshals Association will be having a presentation on the codes at their next meeting.  There is an opportunity to make some significant changes.  This is an on-going issue.

11. State Chiefs/Western Chiefs
Dan Packer stated the Legislative session will be beginning in a few days.  Some of the focal issues will be Emergency Communication Funding.  This is the 6th year for this issue.  It is asking for 1/10 of 1% of sales tax for funding.  There is reasonable optimism on this.  The other focus is on Fire Authority.  A way to create structure for putting together cooperative agreements between municipalities through state RCW framework.

Dan informed everyone that January 30th is the State Commissioners and Chiefs Joint Legislative Workshop.  There was a flyer in the newsletter.  Some homework for everyone is to make contact with your legislators or their assistants now.  Let them know what the issues are and ask for 5 minutes of their time on the 30th and invite them to the workshop, etc.

On a National level, 1710 and 20 will be voted on and testimony heard at the conference May 15-18.  1720 is probably going to be a slam dunk.  It has to do with volunteer standards.  1710 is substantially all career standard.  The latest changes is that the International Chief’s Association has come out in support of 1710.  The IAFF has been spending tons of money on per diem, travel, etc. to send as many of their folks as possible to the conference for their votes to push it through.  He is not ready to throw up his hands and give up on this yet.  Himself as well as 4 members from his department will be going to get their 5 votes in as well as their comments and testimony.  He encourages everyone to get involved with this.  If interested in attending, contact Duane Malo.  He has worked on getting some deals for airfare and hotel.  Also, in April, a joint meeting with Oregon will be held in Skamania to go over how to address the May testimony and comments at the conference.  This meeting would be worth attending even if you are not planning on attending the conference.

Visions 2001, 2nd annual conference is being hosted by the Seattle Fire Officers Association.  They have asked the State Chiefs to help fund, however, they will not be.  The best way to support this would be to send your people.  They’ll get money through registrations and other means.

12. PS Clean Air Agency
Dic Gribbon stated that those who ordered the outdoor burning information should have received it by now.  He has with him the banners that were ordered.  The stickers and handouts should be here within the next week to ten days.  1/1/01 is when the new regulations went into effect.  They are now officially being enforced.  Everything is available on the web site, including the no burn maps.

13. LESA
Nothing at this time.

14. EMS
Andy McAfee stated that the new protocols should be out this summer.  A few days a go all of the hospitals went on divert at the same time.  When this happens, all bets are off and needs to be treated as though they weren’t on divert.  John Sinclair stated that this problem doesn’t have to do with EMS calls.  It is part of a bigger problem.  It has to do with the lack of staffing at the hospitals and the increase of foot traffic into the emergency rooms.  You will see this get worse as the flu season approaches.

We need to reappoint committee people for 2001.  For Operations, currently ALS is represented by John Sinclair, Alternate by Judy Murphy; BLS represntative is Andy McAfee, Alternate is Jason Lavign.  The following nominations were made:

ALS Representative = Judy Murphy

BLS Representative = Andy McAfee

It was moved and seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

ALS Alternate Representative = Paul Webb

BLS Alternate Representative = Alan Predmore

It was moved and seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

Training and Development has three (3) positions.  Jeannie O’Brien for the Chief’s ALS City; Ron Quincy for the Chiefs ALS; and Andy McAfee and Jason Lavign for BLS.

Andy McAfee and Alan Predmore were nominated as representatives.  Moved and seconded.  MOTION CARRIED.

EMS Council Representative is currently John Sinclair with Alternate Representative being Gary Aleshire.  It was moved and seconded to retain the current representatives.  MOTION CARRIED.

Dan Packer will write letters for the above.

Dan stated at this time that we need to re-visit the necessity of the Committees and Divisions on the Agenda.

EMS – Alan Predmore stated that he feels this needs to remain on the Agenda.  It is organizationally important.

15. Haz-Mat
Ron Hoyt stated that there was more effort in the past to work on regional basis.  Doesn’t know if there is enough on-going to keep in on the agenda as a Division, perhaps it could be added to the Special Operations as a Committee report.  It was decided to move Haz-Mat under committees.

16. Fire and Life Safety
Gary Franz stated that at the State level this was disbanned.  John Sinclair inquired if this should be revitalized under DEM’s new hired person.  It was asked how active the Public Educators are with each other?  John Sinclair suggested that a report be given once a quarter or even semi-annual.  Dan Packer will make contact with the group to give a report twice a year on their activity.

17. Training
Gary Franz will have Tracy attend the next meeting to give a report.

18. Special Operations
Ron Hoyt stated there is continuing concern with regards to the Master Mutual Aid Agreement.  For those of you yet to sign the Interlocal Exhibit for Special Operations and/or Haz-Mat, according to the attorney, if we are called to come to a high angle or tech rescue, etc. we cannot come unless this is signed.  Alan Predmore stated that it was his understanding that someone was going to compile a list of who has signed and who has not so that everyone knows.  Ron Hoyt will get this information, as well as a copy of the Agreement for the minutes.

19. Fire Chiefs Emergency Management
Ron Hoyt stated this committee is ad hoc.  They used to meet monthly, however, due to lack of issues, etc. it has been dropped back to ad hoc status.  It is not necessary for this to remain on the Agenda.

20. Education Committee
Gary Franz stated that himself, Dan Packer, Alan Predmore and Paul McNeil were on this committee.  They met several times.  Led to the Fire Department Accreditation course offered recently.   This turned out to be a money maker and although the doesn’t necessarily need to remain as a committee, he would like to see it be kept on.

21. New Business
Dan Packer stated that for the next meeting he would like to us focus on what this group would like to accomplish this year.

Andy McAfee stated that last year an organizational meeting was held and out of that came having the speakers for our meetings.  Would the group be open to having that again?  Larry Claiborne is in favor of continuing the speakers at our meetings.  It gives us an opportunity to hear them and let’s us inform them of what our issues are.  If there is anyone you would like to hear as a speaker, contact Larry Claiborne, Paul Webb or Andy McAfee.  John Sinclair suggested that Mark French would be a good one to invite in to speak and share what is going on with LESA.

John Sinclair inquired whether or not, there are some departments that are major players in Pierce County, that are under represented here at these meetings.  Would it be possible for Dan Packer to make contact with them to find out if it is a schedule conflict or if there are other Chief Officers in their organizations that could attend in their place, etc.

22. Unfinished Business
Alan Predmore suggested an idea regarding if we are approached to sponsor Vision 2001 conference and it being stated that the best way to support this would be send people there.  Instead of taking the $1,000.00 used to sponsor last year, what about using that money as a grant or scholarship to help departments unable to send their people to this.  That way, the Association would be supporting the conference.  It was moved and seconded for Alan Predmore to prepare the  paperwork and bring to the next meeting.

23. Good of the Order
John Sinclair reported that as of 1/8/01 Mike Pretz will be Fire Chief for Lodi, California.  Approximately 75 miles east of San Francisco and is about the same size as Puyallup.

There being no further business, it was moved and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  MOTION CARRIED.  The meeting adjourned at 12:15.

Respectfully Submitted,

Denise Menge

Recording Secretary

The next meeting will be held on February 1, 2001 at PCFD #2, Lakewood Station 2-2 beginning at 9:00 a.m.
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